MINUTES OF THE REGULARLY SCHEDULED MEETING
OF THE SCHENECTADY CITY COUNCIL

July 12, 2021

The City Council Meeting was called to order by the City Council President John Mootooveren at
7:00 p.m. in Room 209, City Council Chambers at City Hall.

Mr. Mootooveren asked Reverend Ronald Hunt to offer the invocation.
Mr. Mootooveren then called on Council Member Carmel Patrick to lead the Pledge of Allegiance.
The City Clerk called the roll and the following members of the City Council answered to be present:

Present — Council Members: Carmel Patrick, John Polimeni, Marion Porterfield, Karen
Zalewski-Wildzunas, and John Mootooveren.

Also Present — City Clerk Samanta R. Mykoo, Corporation Counsel Andrew Koldin, and Mayor
Gary R. McCarthy.

PUBLIC HEARING:

1. Regarding Amending Chapter 28-2 of the Code of the City of Schenectady Relating to
the Place and Time of Regular Meetings

Mr. Mootooveren invited all who wished to address the Council regarding Public Hearing
Number One to come forward:

David Giacolone — An email requesting City Council keep the current Council meeting time
at 7 p.m. to ensure and encourage full participation by members of the public.

Vince Riggi — An email in favor of keeping the Council meetings at 7 p.m. for the
convenience of the public and not elected officials.

Deneen Palmateer — An email in favor of changing the Council meeting times to 5:30 p.m.
to allow for convenience of attending a meeting directly after work.

Margaret Holoday — An email in favor of changing the Council meetings to 5:30 p.m., it
enables most working people to attend.

Booke Spraragen — An email in favor of amending the Council meeting to 5:30 p.m.

Cynthia Farmer — Requested that consideration be given to all constituents that live in the
City of Schenectady and not change the Council meeting time.

Marva Isaacs — Stated that she was in favor of an earlier City Council meeting time. It
allows residents to attend a meeting directly from work.

Carl Williams — Changing the Council meeting times directly infringes on resident’s ability
to attend meetings. 7:00 p.m. allows residents time to do other things before atiending a
meeting. People should not have to choose between seeing their family and attending a
meeting.

Seeing no other speakers to come forward, Mr. Mootooveren declared the Public Hearing
Number One to be closed.
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APPROVAL OF MINUTES:

Mr. Mootooveren asked for a motion to approve the minutes from the June 28, 2021, Council
Meeting as submitted by the City Clerk. Ms. Patrick made a motion to approve the minutes and
Ms. Zalewski-Wildzunas seconded the motion.

COMMUNICATIONS PRESENTED TO THE CITY COUNCIL

Official:
None.

General:
From David Long, an emailed newsletter regarding various politicians and individuals in
Schenectady, several local businesses, and religious content.

From Pamela LaBrake, an email showing damage to a park fence across the street, garbage that
was left in the street, and individuals parked with their radios blasting and yelling after 4 a.m.

From Thomas A. Cuda, a letter that was mailed certified with pictures about the disrepair and
lack of maintenance of North College Street.

Petitions:
None.

PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR (LEGISLATIVE ITEMS):

Mr. Mootooveren invited all who wished to address the Legislative Agenda to come forward or
otherwise submit their comments to the City Clerk:

Tom Carey — Spoke about the regulations and use of the American Rescue Plan Action (ARPA)
funds and stated that there should be more discussion on the use of the funds. We should not wait
for additional guidance in order to make plans. He asked that Council read section 35.6 of the
rules that spoke about eligible uses and see that more than 50 uses were listed. This money can
have significant impact in the lives of many in our city and our neighborhoods; there should be
more discussion and it should involve the residents.

Seeing no other speakers to come forward, Mr. Mootooveren declared the Privilege of the Floor
regarding Legislative Items, to be closed.

INTRODUCTION OF AND ACTION UPON LOCAL LAWS, ORDINANCES AND
RESOLUTIONS:

Mr. Mootooveren made a motion that Council approves the Consent Agenda, and the motion was moved
by Ms. Porterfield and seconded by Ms. Zalewski-Wildzunas.
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Consent Agenda

Ordinance No. 2021-11 ..o Adopted Unanimously
Resolution No. 2021-149........ccoviininniiins Adopted Unanimously
Resolution No. 2021-150........cccceceiinninincnncinn. Adopted Unanimously
Resolution No. 2021-151 ... Adopted Unanimously
Resolution No. 2021-152.....c.coiieeeeene Adopted Unanimously
Resolution No. 2021-153 ... Adopted Unanimously
Resolution No. 2021-154.......cccooviinviiicireneinne Adopted Unanimously
Resolution No. 2021-155.......cccovvviiininniiinnncnnes Adopted Unanimously
Resolution No. 2021-156.........occoiiiiiniiiiiiiniiinnns Adopted Unanimously
Resolution No. 2021-157 ..vvevviveivierveereeerivcinens Adopted Unanimously
Resolution No. 2021-158....c.ccoiieeecee Adopted Unanimously

PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR:

Mr. Mootooveren directed all who wished to discuss any items for City Business to come forward or
otherwise submit their comments to the City Clerk.

Bill Zagata — Stated that he lives at 759 Central Parkway and at the back of his house, there is a
cottonwood tree that has been dropping limbs. He asked for the City to remove the dead limbs on
the tree if the whole tree cannot be removed before someone is injured. He also asked that the
drainage issue on Central Parkway be remedied. He added that when the road was repaved, it
was not sloped properly.

Cynthia Farmer — Asked that something be done about the speeding on Victory Avenue. Stop
signs and speed bumps are needed. This is unsafe for the children. She also asked for the streets
to be cleaned. The street sweepers have not been out and many of the neighbors have been
cleaning the streets.

P.D Voorhis - Stated that the time is right for the City, County, and New York State to change
landlord / tenant rules. Tenants are forced to vacate for higher rates or subsidized rentals. These
scripted actions violate all human rights.

Marva Isaacs — Expressed her frustrations on the zoning variance permits that were denied for
the residents of Lincoln Avenue and asked that a refund for the applications be granted.

Seeing no other speakers come forward, Mr. Mootooveren declared the Privilege of the Floor to be
closed.

MISCELLANEOUS BUSINESS OF THE COUNCIL:

Karen Zalewski-Wildzunas — Announced that the pools are open and spoke about the tennis
tournaments at Central Park.

Marion Porterfield - Invited everyone to come out and participate in the “Show Love Where
You Live” neighborhood beautification day in Hamilton Hill on July 24, 2021. On July 31%,
2021, there will be a March for Jesus at Jerry Burrell Park. On August 1%, 2021, there will be a
bicycle bash which includes bike giveaways, bike repairs and bicycle safety information. She
then addressed the American Rescue Plan Act that was spoken about earlier, she agrees that there
should be further discussion with the constituents. She communicated her position on the change
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for City Council meeting hours and that the 7 pm meeting time worked since before she became
a Council Person. She spoke about the speeding throughout the City and asked that it be
addressed further. She then asked those that are speeding to be considerate.

Carmel Patrick — Announced the kickoff of the summer meal program by SICM and mentioned
the need for more volunteers. She then explained that an earlier City Council meeting time would
be convenient for senior citizens.

John Polimeni — Reminded residents that permits are needed before construction work should
begin. He then spoke about the need for street sweepers and a parking plan that will enable them
to maneuver down the street. He then addressed the speeding issue in the City and the Home
Rule for cameras. He then asked everyone to be mindful of others in their neighborhood and
keep their music down.

Mayor McCarthy - Encouraged residents to get vaccinated, wash their hands, wear a face
mask, and keep a six feet distance. He spoke about the tennis tournaments, there is a baseball
tournament coming up, the Golf Course is in great shape, Music Haven is a great facility, the
Pavilion, there are many great things in our parks. He then spoke about speeding and
enforcement of it and asked people to use better judgment.

John Mootooveren — Encouraged everyone to pull permits before any construction work begins.
He then asked everyone to be considerate when they are playing their music.

Adjourned:

Seeing no further business to come before the City Council, Mr. Mootooveren asked for a
motion to adjourn the meeting. The motion was moved by Ms. Porterfield and seconded by
Ms. Zalewski-Wildzunas. The meeting was adjourned at 7:52 p.m.

A true rggd

By Samanta R. Mykoo
Schenectady City Clerk



Samanta R. Mykoo

From: davidgiacalone

Sent: Sunday, July 11, 2021 4:40 PM

To: Samanta R. Mykoo

Subject: Comments for Public Hearing on Tme of Council Meetings

CAUTION: This email originated from outside of the organization. Do not click links or open attachments unless you recognize the
sender and know the content is safe.

Dear Ms. Mykoo [Samanta],

Please have the comments below included in the record of the Public Hearing tomorrow, July 12, 2021, "Regarding Amending
Chapter 28-2 of the Code of the City of Schenectady Relating to the Place and Time of Regular Meetings,” and distribute it to
Council members and other relevant officials.

Thank you very much for your frequent assistance.

David

COMMENTS for PUBLIC HEARING

To: President and Members of the Schenectady City Council
Date: July 11, 2021
Re: Public Hearing on July 12, 2021 re Start Time for Regular Council Meetings

Chapter 28-2 of the City Code does not need amending. | believe the current 7 PM start time for Regular Meetings best serves the
purposes of the Open Meeting Law, and the responsibility of the Council, to ensure and encourage full participation by Schenectady
residents and other interested members of the public in the activities of City Council.

Despite the preference of certain Council Members, a 5:30 PM start time seems unlikely to achieve fuller public participation than
the 7 PM start, and brings with it numerous drawbacks. The ability to go "directly from work to City Hall" for the Council Meeting
may offer advantages to very few people, and disadvantage many others.

Has Council done a study on the topic or reviewed the experience in other municipalities? Personal convenience of Countil
Members, gut feelings, and anecdotal evidence garnered by individual Members, do not seem like a good foundation for changing a
long-established schedule, that does not appear to be broken. In fact, nor does the very unscientific and often minimal input from a
public hearing.

Thus:

1. There are so many “work” locations and home and family situations, that merely surmising whether it is easier or more
convenient for people (outside of City government) than 7 PM seems like a shaky way to make policy.

2. My own feelings when commuting from a job focused on wanting to get home as soon as possible, to literally “kick off my
shoes", or for a solo or family meal, a short “breather”, coordinating parental obligations, or ablutions. | believe many
others feel this way.

3. How many people want to do extra driving during rush hour? Somedays, it seems we cannot even get vehicles out of the
Stockade to cross Erie Boulevard at that time of day, due to intersection gridlock.

1. And, what is a member of a car pool to do? Those using public transportation? Or, those having a child to pick up
at day care?



4. When arriving in time for a 5:30 Meeting, parking is not free according to the signs all around City Hall and Downtown that
want payment from 8 AM to 6 PM. That issue will irk or confuse many people.

5. Under current Council rules, coming in late, whether significantly or even just a bit, for a 5:30 meeting would disadvantage

persons wanting to speak to the Council on Legislative or General City Matters, because sign-up sheets are removed at the
start of the Meeting.

6. Postpoing your evening meal for as long as it takes to hold the Council Meeting, and then to get home or to a restaurant, is

another disadvantage, especially for those who are hyperglycemic or elderly. (Do we need more crabby residents or Council
members at the Meetings?)

7. People at home may also find a 5:30 PM start time to be inconvenient, and the Local Access feed a poor choice for
entertainment or distraction while preparing or eating a family meal.

The above are just a few of the issues that suggest City Council should not switch to having its Regular Meetings at 5:30. I'm sure
others will have many more.

Thank you for your consideration.

David Giacalone

Schenectady, NY 12305



Samanta R. Mykoo

From: Vincent Riggi

Sent: Monday, July 12, 2021 5:52 AM
To: Samanta R. Mykoo

Subject: For public hearing 7/12/21

CAUTION: This email originated from outside of the organization. Do not click links or open attachments unless you recognize the
sender and know the content is safe.

Good morning Sam, could you please enter this into the public record for me tonight?
Thanks, hope all is well,
Vince

Sent from Yahoo Mail on Android

$

A proposed earlier starting time of 5:30 for city council meetings that allow public participation
is a terrible idea. Meetings should be held at the convenience of the public and not elected
officials. This idea has come up in the past and thankfully past city councils have quickly
dismissed it. I'm pleased to read at least Ms Porterfield has the common sense to oppose this
early start idea. Speaking as a person who attended meetings for almost 20 years before
serving on the city council for 2 terms, please put this idea away for good. | didn’t attend
meetings just to speak as suggested by one council member who is in favor of this change, but
to see my local government in action, and there was no way | could get there by 5:30 when |
worked my day job. If only one person is denied the opportunity to speak out because of this
90 minute proposed change, it would be a knife in the heart of open government. Please city
council, you've had it fairly easy for the past 15 months, do your job and put this selfish idea
away for good. There will be five open seats for city council this November, so please ask
candidates seeking those seats what their views are on meeting starting times when the public
is allowed to participate. This should be a deciding factor when it comes time to vote for people
who are elected to represent us and not themselves.

Vince Riggi
!c!enecia! H! !!306

S

Show less

Sent from Yahoo Mail on Android




Samanta R. Mykoo

From: Deneen Palmateer

Sent: Monday, July 12, 2021 10:06 AM
To: Samanta R. Mykoo

Subject: Schenectady City Council Meetings

CAUTION: This email originated from outside of the organization. Do not click links or open attachments unless you recognize the
sender and know the content is safe.

Dear Clerk of the Schenectady City Council:

It is my understanding that on tonight's City Council agenda will be a discussion and hopefully a motion to change the
time of the City Council meetings from 7:00 pm to 5:30 pm. | am writing in favor of this change to the City Code.
Honestly, | find the 7:00 pm meetings too disruptive for my schedule. | work all day and then when | get home, honestly,
| don't feel like going back out. | would rather hit a meeting on my way home from the office (I work in Albany), than feel
rushed, going home, cooking dinner and then having to head back out to attend a meeting.

I'll be honest, I've actually only attended a couple but it is truly because they are not at all convenient for me. And, in the
winter, it is a hard NO for me to bundle up and head back out after getting home from the office, especially since it is so
very dark.

Thank you,

Deneen Palmateer

Schenectady, NY 12305



Samanta R. Mykoo

From: Margaret Holoday

Sent: Monday, July 12, 2021 11:23 AM
To: Samanta R. Mykoo

Subject: City Council Meeting Issue

CAUTION: This email originated from outside of the organization. Do not click links or open attachments unless you recognize the
sender and know the content is safe.

Samanta Mykoo,

My name is Margaret Holoday, a Schenectady City resident and | would like to submit my recommendation for the
changing of the City Council meeting time. | would like this letter to be part of tonight's (7/12/21) meeting record. My
recommendation is for staying with the 5:30 pm meeting time. 5:30 pm time enables most working people to attend the
meeting on their way home from work. Once home, many people do not want to, or are unable to go back out for
various reasons i.e. getting caught up in numerous family incidents/obligations

Also, as a senior citizen and retiree, it is more convenient and safer for me and others in the same category to attend
meetings such as these before 7:00 pm especially during the winter months. Driving in the dark, the parking situation
and walking on the uneven sidewalks in the dark, etc. is a problem for many.

Sincerely,

Margaret Holoday



Samanta R. Mykoo

From: Karen ZalewskiWildzunas
Sent: Monday, July 12, 2021 3:13 PM
To: Samanta R. Mykoo

Subject: FW: City Council Meeting 7/12

She sent to the wrong email.

Sent from Mail for Windows 10

From: Karen Zalewski-Wildzunas

Sent: Monday, July 12, 2021 3:11 PM
To: Karen ZalewskiWildzunas

Subject: Fwd: City Council Meeting 7/12

CAUTION: This email originated from outside of the organization. Do not click links or open attachments unless you recognize the
sender and know the content is safe.

Dear Councilwoman Zalewski-Wildzunas,

[ write to you in support of amending the start time for future City Council meetings to 5:30 PM. As a business heavily
involved in the City of Schenectady, | feel this time change would be beneficial to the City residents. In these
transformative times it is more important than ever that we maximize the potential for citizen participation in the
democratic process. This earlier start time will greatly benefit the public and allow for a broader ability of all citizens to
engage in city business.

Thank you for your tireless work on behalf of our community. Should you have any questions, please do not hesitate to
contact me.

Regards,

Brooke L. Spraragen
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